Report from the Chair of Linton Parish Council (Annual report) 2020. Bernard Cresswell

It seems odd that we can’t have a meeting that I know is of value to many. So this year, rather than you miss out, I thought that we could still inform residents of the goings on in Linton by way of an Annual report. There would normally be opportunities for questions and answers and so you can still ask questions as I’m happy to respond to queries via email. Unfortunately, with two rather demanding little boys, uninterrupted phone calls are a luxury!

All the usual contributors were able to supply an update and are attached and listed at the end of this report. 

Sadly this Christmas Councillor Ian Firmin passed away. He had been on the Parish Council for 25 years and had done a great deal for the smooth running of the Parish and will be missed by many.  There had been a private family funeral in January but the Thanks Giving planned for St Nicholas Church has been postponed to a date yet to be decided.

I’ll start with an appeal by your Parish Council in that the monthly meetings are not attended by residents and have not been for some years. This makes our task difficult in judging what your views are and for us to act in accordance whenever we can. It’s the absence that drives me to give some updates on matters via our Parish Newsletter that Kath Cooper spends time putting together and volunteers deliver to every house in Linton. This along with placing the approved minutes up on the Parish website means you’re kept informed. 

This flow of spreading news to everyone gives you an opportunity to provide us feedback. I’m tempted to say that in the absence of your opinions we have to continue with the assumption that you approve of your Parish Council’s action on all matters. Please tell your Councillors what you’re thinking.

There will be reports from other contributors and some points I might overlap with but hopefully not duplicate.

Maidstone Local Plan
The “Call for Sites” made by Maidstone Borough Council (MBC) identified seven locations in Linton. The Parish Council gave a formal response to it and it can be found on our website. The results of this were due to have been published but are now delayed to the end of this year.

One thing that MBC has done is to write to the Home Secretary (January 2020) requesting some deviation from the government’s hard and fast annual targets for homes and that these should be looked at over a 10 year period. One reason given for this “ask” of the Home Secretary is to allow for “Garden City” developments, where appropriate, that normally takes some years to create but could easily satisfy the end target number of homes, but fail the year on year annual target.

The above information comes about because of our membership and subscription to the Kent Association of Local Councils that means we can have an insight into the bigger picture, which is why we continue to subscribe and support this organisation.

This leads me onto Planning and Developments.

The Medical Centre is still some way off but in preparation the hedge along Heath Road has been cut down. The reasoning is that with bird nesting only certain months allow for cutting the foliage.

Vicarage Field. A development of 13 residential homes has now started but will take a year or two. 
MBC denied Linton any of the funding due under residential developments scheme. To mitigate this, the Firmin’s have agreed to fund several projects in Linton, so a big thank you to them (see Highways below).

Planning
The Parish Council’s stance in simple terms is that nothing should spoil the countryside. 

And now a small insight into the “workings” of the planning process. I, and my predecessors, have found it somewhat challenging dealing with Maidstone Borough Council’s (MBC) planning department and their committee. We are a small parish with limited capacity to see through any objections we have. 

We start with sending objection letters for applications that in our view have not been fairly summarised or argued in the report that is compiled by MBC and then presented to the planning committee. However, to have our objections to be considered by the decision makers we have a 3 minute slot to speak to the committee members with a clock that ticks down on two large TV screens (anyone humming the countdown clock?!). 

Attending these meetings that start at 6pm is a challenge too since, like you, we have “daytime jobs”. A councillor might be available and registered to speak on that evening but if the matter is adjourned to the following week because they ran out of time to hear it, they may not be available. The problem is if your name is not down, registered in advance for the original hearing date, you’re not permitted to speak at the adjourned meeting when it is to be heard. To sum up the same councillor needs to be available on both dates.

This situation we believe places Linton Parish Councillors at a disadvantage and denies the democratic purpose of the hearing. Thanks to Cllr Richard Webb who has had to step in at the last minute (ward councillors can do this) on some hearings, is pursuing how we get around this. It follows that even a “concerned resident” can, with permission, speak but again would be denied a voice if the matter is adjourned and they are unable to make the second date. 

This state of affairs is a fairly recent problem as MBC planning committee changed their listing arrangement. The latter was brought to the head of policy by Cllr Webb where it was acknowledged that the changes have brought about this “unforeseen” consequence. 

Stilebridge Lane Gypsies and Travellers (G&T)
Our ongoing problem is MBC’s inability to come up with a coherent plan for G&T in that area along Stilebridge Lane. Many times we have brought the area to the attention of the planning committee because all we want is for the G&T to harmoniously exist in the landscape, in line with all the MBC’s policies for the countryside. For this to happen requires clear guidance on in what and where they are to live. Sadly despite our efforts MBC have not listened and I can quote from a recent appeal decision comment made by the planning inspector:
Planning Reference 19/503430/FULL reason for MBC refusal “harmful intrusion into the openness of the countryside”
Appeal Inspector “….. traveller sites that all fan out from a single point along Stilebridge Lane. Beyond the far end of the approved site is an area of pasture that this proposal encroaches into. However, the caravans on the adjacent travellers’ site already extend further than this.” ……..“Indeed, Romany Stables has other gypsy and traveller sites on both sides and there is a quite large agglomeration in this particular location.”
(Agglomeration “a mass or collection of things; an assemblage.”)

The point we consistently present is that the area is becoming an urban site and had MBC taken note of our presentations and evidence this state of affairs might not have arisen. That said we will continue to do what we believe is right for Linton and our patch of countryside.

Highways
I am able to confirm that the road safety project with A. Firmin Ltd funding is now going to happen with Kent County Council (KCC) scheduling the work for the financial period 2020/21. And that the measures originally planned have been expanded upon to include such things as rumble strips at the gateway entrances to the village area on Linton Hill and further down near the junction with Redwall Lane. 
There is a plan to landscape the grass area outside the church but, as the road project costs escalated with the additional measures, this has been delayed until more funds become available.

Continuing with Linton Hill. 
KCC Highways had been charged with updating the Parish with the VAS (Vehicle Activation Sign - displays the speed of vehicles passing) that was destroyed in a collision a few years back. We now know they did not make a claim as the policy is not to replace signs that aren’t enforceable (in my language that means cost cutting!). The latest is that KCC will fund a speed survey only after the road safety works (as above) have been completed and bedded in to see if a VAS is justified. Even then it will require Linton Parish Council to arrange funding.



Wares Farm Berry Gardens. 
Hopefully you would have read the last Parish Newsletter where I reported on my positive visit; it’s also on the website as Chair’s update February 2020. There will be some traffic disruption to the junction Redwall Lane with Linton Hill whilst the road is modified.


Litterpicks… This is Sponsored by the Parish Council and thanks go to Cllr Julie Urquart for organising the quarterly event to clear our Parish of rubbish and vehicle crash debris! In theory the breakdown vehicles that attend to these collisions are responsible for clearing the scattered vehicle parts but in practice we all know that does not happen. What’s to be done? Put simply it’s fly tipping by leaving rubbish behind and it’s reported through the MBC phone number or via their website. 

The Litterpick is sponsored by us supplying refreshments to the volunteers that come out to clear our roads.  Our gratitude goes also to Cllr James Smith of Loddington Farm in supporting this along with Berry Gardens. We try to do this every 3 months and vary our starting locations. Venues include Loddington Farm, Linton Church (then The Bull Inn) and at Berry Gardens, who also take part in the litter picks around the roads to their site. 
As might seem obvious by now but this event is postponed due to the Covid-19 pandemic along with many others such as the coffee mornings and cream teas!

We have asked for the sponsored litter bins that have been destroyed by lorries to be replaced in the laybys on Linton Hill, opposite Toke Place and up by Linton Crossroads, Linton Park. The latter might be a problem as many of you will have seen the lorries that park up and now the tarmac area is subsiding, so vehicles lean towards the iron perimeter fence. And given how narrow it is the bin is now likely to be damaged again in a short period of time. The bins were placed in these locations as our litterpicks identified them as a rubbish hotspot; there were other locations but not suitable for bins.


SpeedWatch I’ll deal with this now as I’m its coordinator. Last year saw activity but this was only due to the relentless work carried out by Peter Goodhew (a Linton Walker) and Stuart McCarthy who has since moved away. Without them there we would not have had a presence on Linton Hill, thank you guys.

There’s no easy way of saying this but if Linton is to control the traffic then an active SpeedWatch (currently suspended by the Police) is needed on Linton Hill. All it needs is for a minimum of two people to spend an hour. Want more info then either contact me or the Kent Police Speedwatch team (posters on Parish notice boards). 

Parish News. This is produced through the generosity of time given by others and thanks goes to the Church Council in the form of Kathy Cooper, who spends time arranging and editing the material. Also to Jerry who spends time printing, plus a small group of “paper” boys and girls who enable this to be delivered to every house in Linton every 3 months…..Please keep an eye for this when there’s some normality to life returning! In the meantime explore our Parish website.

Village Hall – The Parish Council are owners and Custodian Trustees of the Village hall and its land, and we supply a representative, Cllr Pat Burden, to the Managing Trustees, who reports back to all our meetings. Fortunately (pre COVID19) all is well although the roof is now showing signs of a much needed overhaul. 

Linton Conservation Plan. 
Although I spoke on this last year the main element has been implemented with the boundary changes so there’s nothing more really to add.

Finances
We continue to balance the books, enough said.

Other matters
The Parish Councillors play a role, in varying degrees, with the annual Yuletiders lunch, the Linton Cream Teas weekend, the Friends of Linton Church, or with the Church itself and it all helps towards building an impressive Linton community effort.
If you’re curious about all these events and others then please get in touch as we are always in need of people who can lend a hand in one way or another…… Check out the website for the famous Linton Walkers that will have you tramping in places you never knew existed on your doorstep and further afield.

Linton Parish Councillors are not paid or claim expenses expenses and have lives to lead with commitments and responsibilities like everyone else. So it’s at this point I want to thank the following Councillors who make a difference on your behalf. Cllrs Jerry Whitmarsh, James Smith and Pat Burden….. and a big shout out to our Cllr Julie Urquhart and her family for a special thank you. It was her idea and drive to instigate the help for the vulnerable in our Parish during the Covid-19 situation that is still very much ongoing. Do get in touch with her if you need help with shopping, prescriptions or anything else while self-isolating.

My thanks also go to our allotment manager Jane Sawyer who runs the allotments on the behalf of the Parish Council and has announced that she’ll be stepping away from the role and moving away at some point when normality resumes. 
This will be a sad day as Jane is a significant figure in other areas too such as organising the Yuletiders event for those over a certain age. It is because of her tireless energy and commitment that last year we presented her with a certificate recognising all that she does for our Parish.  

Recognising the good work carried out by others for our benefit is a small way we can say thank you and as I did last year, this year will be no different as we single out those that go beyond and give more than expected.


The following will receive a certificate of appreciation on behalf of the Parish Council and residents (when we can!). I’m not able to list all that they do because in many ways it won’t do justice to their tireless contribution to our community. And in one case carrying on regardless of being bandaged up after an operation, with a mobility frame and carrying crockery for the Linton Coffee mornings:

Shirley Relf 
 
Margaret Waller 

David Sendles
And
Michael Brooker       

I will not end there as there is one other recipient of a certificate of appreciation. This person has given a lot of time and drive to their many roles over many years in the Parish to make sure Linton, although small, is still punching well above its weight and a lovely place to live in.
This individual has gone above and beyond and devoted a great deal to the Parish especially as a councillor for what seems like decades! So when he and his wife do eventually move on, now they have sold their home, they will be sorely missed. Jerry Whitmarsh a true friend to Linton.


And finally
I said last year about this year’s elections that have now been cancelled until next year 2021. Linton needs you. Don’t ask what Linton can do for you but what you can do for Linton! I have a dream that…. next year more people will come forward so we can have a council of elected Councillors and not co-opted as I and others have been.

Please all stay safe and keep your distance…. And if you’ve discovered the joy of our local footpaths for daily exercise then why not walk some more?! See the Parish website and see what the Linton Walkers are up to.

Bernie Cresswell

As mentioned at the top of this report here is a list of contributors and their roles upon which they report.

Ward Councillors Report -                            Cllr Lottie Parfitt-Reid
Chair of Linton Village Hall Management Committee- David Sandles
Village Tree Warden and Footpath Officer-           Cllr James Smith
Allotment Manager -                                               Jane Sawyer
Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator-                      Cllr Pat Burden
Parish Website-                                            Cllr Jerry Whitmarsh


